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8 May 2013

Mr. Eric Holmes, City Manager

City of Vancouver

P.O. Box 1995

Vancouver, WA   98668-1995 

RE: Proposed Evergreen Quarry Subdivision (Case File – PRJ2013-00342/PAC2013-00012)
Dear Mr. Holmes,

In March of this year Countryside Woods Neighborhood Association (CWNA) learned of a new subdivision being proposed in our neighborhood. We attended the subsequent Evergreen Quarry Subdivision Conference meeting held 14 March by the Community & Economic Development Department at City Hall, where we were allowed to express our interest and concerns regarding the proposed development. Representatives of both First Place and Hearthwood Neighborhood Associations also attended. Subsequent to that meeting CWNA has met with Vancouver-Clark Parks & Recreation staff to discuss additional park options for the area. We have also met individually with the Hearthwood NA, and a representative from Cimarron NA. We have heard little more about the proposal since meeting with your staff, and take this opportunity to further express our concerns.

To provide you some background, at the pre-application conference the project description was as follows: “decommission and fill an existing gravel quarry and construct a four-phase, 118-single family lot development with associated infrastructure.”  The site location is south of NE 18th Street, west of NE 155th Avenue and east of NE 152nd Avenue. Included are five tax lot parcels: #110185010, 110185020, 110185040, 118185050, and 110185060, containing approximately 19.4 acres. Under the Comprehensive Plan the area is considered Urban Low and is zoned R-9.
CWNA would like to emphasize we are not against the proposed subdivision per se. However, we have four immediate concerns with the subdivision as proposed at the pre-application conference: 1) the overall character of the new subdivision, 2) public transportation and safety, 3) pedestrian access to parks and open space, and 4) storm water collection. 
1. Although the 5,000 square feet minimum lot size is compatible with R-9 zoning, it is not comparable with lot sizes in the adjacent neighborhoods and is out of character with the overall adjacent community. CWNA would like to see the minimum lot size increased to allow landscaping on the lots comparable with housing in the adjacent neighborhoods.
2. The two proposed streets (NE 14th and NE 16th) accessing onto NE 155th Avenue will create two dead end streets within the subdivision and create resultant traffic congestion, particularly during the morning and afternoon commutes, at the intersection of NE 18th Street and NE 155th Avenue. During discussion at the 14 March Conference a preliminary re-design was discussed to circulate NE 15th Circle with NE 16th Street; which CWNA considers a viable alternative to alleviate traffic flows throughout the subdivision. This will also increase our public safety concerns regarding access of emergency vehicles to the area. Also proposed was the creation of access to NE 18th Street via extension of NE 17th Circle to a proper alignment with NE 153rd Avenue, which will serve to alleviate traffic congestion and facilitate emergency vehicle access.

3. No park or immediate access to open space is designated in the original proposal. CWNA suggests lots #26-34 be removed from the subdivision proposal and the land be acquired as an urban park addition to nearby (and adjacent) First Place Park, thereby providing a healthy recreational option to new residents. This would create a safe walking route for pedestrians and bikers through a residential neighborhood. Students attending nearby Evergreen School District schools would be able to walk along residential streets rather than forcing them onto busy NE 18th Street. A park addition would also satisfy an identified park service area gap within park impact fee (PIF) District 3, increasing park access and visibility, maintain a contiguous park landscape, and provide connectivity with an existing park. Park impact fees from the subdivision are a potential revenue source for this suggestion. We would like to point out that the developer and landowner are willing to consider this as a viable accommodation to the subdivision design. 
4. The proposed storm water collectors are designed to use a pump-out system during extreme weather events. It is recognized that storm water infiltration could be a design issue when building over an old quarry site. CWNA is supportive of street-side rain gardens and storm water retention basins. However, we do not support the use of deep dry wells, which have inherent design issues, as well as future maintenance and cost issues. 
The Executive Board of CWNA and I appreciate the opportunity to provide input to making this proposed subdivision a true amenity to all adjacent neighborhoods and our community. If you would like further clarification the Executive Board is available to meet and discuss our suggestions with you at your convenience.
Respectfully,

Stephen A. Wille, Chair

Countryside Woods NA

704 NE Countryside Drive
Vancouver, WA   98684

360-260-8882
cc:
Tim Leavitt, Mayor

Aaron Halling, Tapani Underground
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